Headingley Development Trust
Headingley Investment Fund
Notes of the third Annual Investors’ Meeting

Held at HEART on Monday, October 4th, 2021 at 7.30pm.

Present: Isobel Mills (in the chair) and seventeen other investors. Apologies were received from twenty one investors.
1. Welcome

Isobel opened the meeting by welcoming everyone, noting how pleasurable it was to be able to meet in person again after holding the meeting on Zoom last year. 
2. 
The notes of last year’s meeting were accepted as a correct record.

3.  Fund Performance

3.1 Financial overview. Richard Norton spoke to the paper which had been circulated previously. In reply to a question asking if the figures could be presented on a year-by-year basis to show progress of the fund over time he agreed that this would be useful and that the HIF Committee (HIFC) would look into it for next year. 

3.2 Headingley Homes(HH): Sarah Johal reported that Headingley Homes was performing well. 50 Headingley Mount has been continuously let with no void periods and therefore was performing ahead of budget. Some minor repairs had been undertaken during the year. The group had investigated the potential purchase of another property but it was difficult to make the numbers stack up due to the high initial cost of Headingley property and our ambitions to improve the energy efficiency of properties we own. The two leased properties continued to bring in a small income. 
The group was in the process of reviewing the strategy for Headingley Homes and it is possible that they will look to additional ways to influence the local housing market including working more closely with landlords and property agents on standards, including energy efficiency, external appearance etc.

Following her presentation there was a wide-ranging discussion. This included the opportunities that might arise in the local market as a consequence of the large-scale city centre purpose-built student accommodation currently under construction and the potential to provide support to improve the energy efficiency of existing housing stock (for landlords and owner-occupiers). There was also discussion about how HH should position itself with respect to the changeover from gas boilers. Investors wondered if HIF funding could be used to equip local people with the skills to help with the transition. 

3.3 The Headingley Greengrocer: Helen Seymour said that the Greengrocer had finished last year extremely strongly with a profit of over £40,000. This year had been more volatile but the shop continued to be well used and appreciated by customers and a profit ‘in the teens’ was expected. Kathy, the manager, continues to monitor margins closely. The shop pays the Living Wage for staff aged over 21 and pays above Minimum Wage for younger staff. A staff bonus scheme and donations to local charities have been introduced (subject to achieving profit thresholds) and Helen praised the efforts of Kathy and her six staff who had worked very hard during incredibly difficult circumstances to keep the shop operating.

The priority now was to give the staff some much needed stability. The idea of offering deliveries was not being pursued at the moment but some works to refurbish the shop were being programmed.


In reply to a question Helen said that the building is owned by Harris’s and that we have first refusal to buy it. This would require a rapid response when it becomes available. Investors at the meeting asked her to pass on their thanks and to congratulate everyone working in the store. The bonus scheme was felt to be a very good idea.

3.4 HEART.  Richard Norton said that HEART had had another rollercoaster year. This time last year HEART was briefly re-opened but then had to close in line with covid restrictions before Christmas. It re-opened in the Spring, initially focused upon the café - Assembly Bar & Kitchen(AB&K) and outdoor service.  The requirement for staff to self-isolate led to a further closure of AB&K but since then activities within the centre have been gradually returning. The decision to purchase a marquee and re-purpose the outside space from car park provision has worked well with the space being very well used for a broad range of activities and events. Both businesses within HEART – Tiny Boo and The Greenyard have returned and room bookings generally are picking up. Although HEART will record a financial loss this year the financial situation is improving as people and activities return and it is expected that repayments to HIF will begin again in November.

      In response to a question about whether the demand for the disabled parking spaces was being monitored Richard said that no issues had been brought to his attention. There was  a request for better disabled access to AB&K from the back yard (a handrail or similar) and Richard agreed to raise it with the HEART management. In response to a question about take-up rates for Pulse he confirmed that business was slowly building up. More flexible terms, including day-rates, which might appeal to people who are not returning full-time to their office were being offered.

Investors asked if more could be done to advertise Pulse (and HEART generally) as the centre was felt to be a bit invisible to those who didn’t know where it was. Could better use be made of social media to attract new customers they wondered?   
4.
Interest and Withdrawals 

      Alan Beswick described the decision to return to a 2% interest rate for investors following the reduced rate of 1.3% offered last year. This was reflection of both the overall financial performance of HDT across the last two years, (with the Greengrocer and Headingley Homes performing strongly to offset the more challenging conditions that HEART had faced), and confidence in the future of our activities. It was also felt to be important to build up a track-record of delivering performance in line with our initial Investment Prospectus. The generosity of a number of investors to donate their interest back to HDT also helped to make the return to a 2% rate affordable.   

5. Questions and discussion.

The following points were made.
a) The recent events for HEART10, the Street Fair and the Farmers’ Market 15th birthday had rekindled interest in HDT activities – there seemed to be enthusiasm for initiatives that supported the arts offer in Headingley and on things which build upon the cleaner/greener movement, which tackled issues in the local housing market and which supported the local economy, particularly the town centre.

b) There was wide ranging interest in doing things to address the empty shops in the town centre. Ideas included using one as a ‘shop window’ for HEART/ HDT, for a sustainable fashion workshop or a cycle repair workshop – enabling skills to be built up in the neighbourhood.

c) There was also support for the development of play spaces and spaces/activities for teenagers and for initiatives that supported health and wellbeing, given the strain that many had been under throughout the pandemic
6. 
Any other business.

In closing Isobel Mills thanked everyone for attending and for the lively and engaging discussion.  She noted that she would like to think that we will be able to bring the basis of an investment prospectus for ‘HIF2,’ or similar, to the HDT Annual General Meeting next Spring. 
     The meeting closed at 8.45pm

